Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on
Monday 19th August 2019 at 7:00pm in Wickham Market Village Hall,

Committee Room
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)
Cllr Robin Cooke




Anne Westover


Josie Hopps


Cllr Patrick Roper


Cllr Dick Jenkinson


Mick Miller



Cllr John Horsnell

In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council.  There were no members of the public present.
1. To receive apologies for absence
There were none.
The Clerk advised Mike Margetts had now resigned from this Committee.
2. To receive declarations of interest
Anne Westover & John Horsnell declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the Glebe Allotment site.  Mick Miller declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder at the Simons Cross Allotment site.  
3. To approve the draft minutes of the Committee meeting held on Monday 17th June 2019
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on Monday 17th June 2019 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were proposed for Approval by Cllr Roper, Seconded by Josie Hopps.  5 in Favour, 3 Abstentions.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
4. Matters arising from the Committee meeting held on Monday 17th June 2019
Clerk to check if damaged dog bin on the playing field has been replaced.

Other matters arising:-

Item 4.1 – Church Pightle Transfer & Trees on Church Pightle update

The Clerk reported both herself and Cllr Jenkinson had chased Sunny Sandu in respect of the outstanding paperwork.  Anne Westover stated when the Parish Council acquired the land boundaries needed to be clear and a legal file should be implemented.  
Trees on Church Pightle

Anne Westover reported on the recent tree report received and recommended a site meeting should now be held in order to assess these trees with a view to obtaining quotations.  Action – Clerk to forward tree reports to all Committee members. 
Cllr Jenkinson advised if the De-vere Care Training Centre is developed this could interfere with the holm oak.  It was also agreed that the upkeep of the Pightle needed to be fed into the 2020/21 budget. 
Item 4.2 - Village Sign update 

The Clerk confirmed she had now asked Steve from the Tattoo Shop to look at the base of the Village Sign.  It was agreed the Clerk would feedback on this matter to all Committee members via e-mail.  Cllr Jenkinson advised he would liaise with Graham Crowley regarding the re-painting of the sign.  The Clerk reported she hoped some grant funding could be obtained towards this work, if necessary.  Anne Westover suggested someone could take on this project to which Cllr Jenkinson stated that Graham Crowley maybe willing to take on the project. 

Action – Clerk to feedback advice from Steve to all Committee members via e-mail and Cllr Jenkinson to liaise with Graham Crowley.
Item 6.6 - Village Clean Up Funding update 

The Clerk reported that Hi-Viz Vests and a Gazebo now been purchased form this funding.  The outstanding items were the Suffolk Flags and shrubs for the long stay car park.  Cllr Jenkinson provided details regarding choices of the Suffolk Flag available and it was agreed the blue and yellow St Edmundsbury flag would be purchased.  Action – Cllr Jenkinson to order. 

Shrubs Long Stay Car Park – Anne Westover suggested a meeting with Adrian Clarke, Handyman should be held in order to consider the work required and kind of shrubs to be purchased.  Both Anne Westover and Josie Hopps stated they had some funds to donate towards this project.  Cllr Jenkinson stated the Traffic & Parking Working Group were looking for ways to utilise existing car parks and within the Neighbourhood Plan Regulation 14 responses it had stated the long stay car park could possibly provide more spaces.  There was a brief discussion whereby Anne Westover clearly stated the long stay car park was part of a very well thought out design and there would not be room for any additional spaces.  Action - Clerk to liaise with Adrian Clarke and East Suffolk Norse regarding work to be carried out.
Item 7.3 - Implementation of a Youth Council 

The Clerk reported that Cllr Ivor French is continuing to liaise with the Youth.  It was agreed this item would be removed from this agenda and reported on at Parish Council meetings.

Item 7.4 – Dog Fouling 
It was agreed this matter should be followed up in September with the Primary School in order to ask if they could compile an article to raise awareness with slogan.  It was also agreed an article could be inserted within the Parish Magazine.  Action – Clerk to compile article and liaise with Headteacher at the Primary School.

Mick Miller stated since Adrian Clarke has carried out the work in Little Lane the dog fouling issue has improved.  Anne Westover reported that dog fouling on the High St remains a problem.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested a dog bag dispenser could be sited on the Village Hall playing field but it was felt that this should not be necessary and this could then become a liability and people should be responsible and clear up after their dogs.  Cllr Roper stated he seconded Mick Miller’s comment as the area between Parkway and the High St has also been cleared by Adrian Clarke and since this this area has also been much more respected.

Item 7.6 – Lighting in the Bus Shelter/Anti-Social Behaviour in Bus Shelter

The Clerk confirmed the article for the Parish Newsletter had now been compiled and circulated to all Committee members.  She reported that East Suffolk Norse had confirmed the lighting is set to Summertime lighting but are looking into if these timings can be altered. Josie Hopps stated the lights should not be switched off before 7:30pm which is half an hour after the last bus.  There was a discussion regarding the article compiled for the Parish Newsletter and several amendments were made.  Action – Clerk to amend and circulate to all Committee members.

The Chairman stated as a result of a suggestion made by a member of the public at the June Committee meeting he had looked into the option of fitting shutters to the bus shelter in order so it could be shut off at night.  He circulated some images to which there was a brief discussion.
It was Unanimously Agreed that shutters would not be good for the village and maintaining them would also cause additional work and an on-going maintenance cost would be incurred.  Overall it was felt that CCTV is monitoring this area and this should therefore be efficient.
  

     6.    Village Hall/Playing Field
6.1 – Simons Cross Play Area

The Clerk reported she had sent photo’s to Sarah Shinnie, ESC of the damaged items at this play area and she had now forwarded these onto Chris Phillips in Estates.  Action - Clerk to contact Chris Phillips and feedback.  The Clerk stated she understands the importance of this matter and would be dealing with it urgently.

6.2 – Matters relating to Playing Field

Cllr Jenkinson stated a young boy had recently been injured as a result of the hedge on the Playing Field close to the Bowling Green and had resulted in him needing 7 stiches.  It was agreed Anne Westover would investigate this matter and liaise with Adrian Clarke, Handyman.  Action – Anne Westover to investigate and liaise with Adrian Clarke.
Anne Westover recommended the zip wire ramp would require more topsoil and turf in the Autumn.

Anne Westover reported there was one area within the new surface at the Skate Park that could break up.  Action – Cllr Horsnell to look into.
6.3 – Ongoing Flooding at Recycling Bin Area 

The Clerk reported as a result of the June meeting this item had been added to this agenda.  Cllr Jenkinson reported on this matter and gave details regarding the Soil Survey carried out including costings for further investigations.  Cllr Jenkinson stated when the Village Hall New Build takes place this would be part of the works to be carried out but until then he had looked at all options to improve this ongoing issue but they had proved too costly.
The Chairman suggested a pumping chamber could be installed in the current system to pump the water away possibly to the ditch at the far end of the Playing Field.  There was a discussion regarding alternative options available and it was suggested that a quotation could be obtained to look into a pumping chamber as stated by the Chairman as it was felt this matter should not be ignored.  It was also agreed alternatively all the drains could be cleaned in order to attempt to help rectify the problem slightly.
The Chairman stated any short-term solutions needed to be worked in conjunction with the VHNB Group to which he gave details.  Action – Cllr Jenkinson and the Chairman to liaise with VHNB Group and then look to obtain quotation for possible improvements.  

Anne Westover reported there was a large pothole on the driveway to the Village Hall.  Action - Clerk to investigate and liaise with contractor.
The Chairman asked for permission to suspend Standing Orders in order to continue the meeting.  This was Approved Unanimously by the Committee.
      7.   Other matters

7.1 – E & L Committee Terms of Reference 

The Clerk had circulated these to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  Amendments were carried out and subject to these they were Unanimously Approved by the Committee.  Action - Clerk to amend and circulate to all Committee members.
7.2 - Parish Council’s 2019/20 Aims & Objectives 
The Clerk had circulated a copy of this document to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  There was a brief discussion regarding the siting of the defibrillator and the Chairman asked Committee members to feed back any comments in respect of the Aims & Objectives to the Clerk.  Some concerns were raised that there was not enough time for members to comment on this document prior to the next Parish Council meeting and it was suggested this matter should be deferred.
7.3  - Plane Trees on the Hill
Anne Westover reported on the recent tree reports carried out by Eddie Peters at EWP Consultancy and stated the risk to these trees was not as great as originally thought.  She confirmed that ES Norse were due to carry out work to these trees early this Winter.  It was agreed the Clerk should send a copy of the reports to ES Norse with covering letter in order so they confirm the work would be carried out, as stated.  Action – Anne Westover to draft letter to ES Norse and send copy to Richard Hackney and District Cllr Carol Poulter.
Cllr Jenkinson stated that possibly a letter should also be sent along with the report to SCC in respect of trees on the Pightle.  Action – Anne Westover to draft letter to SCC. 

Cllr Chenery stated in the meantime and prior to the work to the plane trees being carried out that possibly the Parish Council should send a copy of the tree report to their insurers as these trees sit very close to the bus shelter and other pieces of street furniture.  Action – Clerk to compile letter and send copy of tree report to Community Action Suffolk.
7.4 – Village Handyman - Programme and outstanding tasks 
It was agreed this matter would be deferred to the next meeting of the E & L Committee.  Cllr Jenkinson reported that he needed to deliver the signs for the cemetery, bus shelter and allotments to Adrian Clarke in order so these can be erected.  Action – Cllr Jenkinson to liaise with Adrian Clarke.
7.5 - Climate Change Emergency update 
Cllr Jenkinson reported that Wickham Market Parish Council Neighbourhood Plan Committee were in the process of asking ESC how they are dealing this matter within their Local Plan.  It was agreed this matter would be taken off this agenda going forward.
      8.  To consider any matters relating to the allotments
8.1 – Rent Collection Evening 

The Clerk confirmed this would take place on Monday 30th September 2019 and reported there was an agenda item at the next meeting of the Finance & General Purpose Committee to consider if Simons Cross allotment holders at the new site could have their rent half price for the 1st year.

Mick Miller reported the new allotments at Simons Cross had their official opening on Sunday 18th August 2019 and this had been very well attended.

He confirmed 20 allotments had now been moved across to which he gave details and stated as the land is clay and as an incentive it would be appreciated if the rent for the 1st year could be at a reduced rate as it would be harder to work on.

Anne Westover advised the hedge needed looking into and it was agreed that Mick Miller would liaise with James Holland in respect of this matter.  Mick Miller confirmed the water to the new site would be connected via the old site and it was suggested that clarification needed to be sought regarding this arrangement if this land was to be developed.  Action – Cllr Jenkinson to compile a letter to James Holland.

Mick Miller advised that plot 45 on the Glebe allotment site had now been taken and all plots were now full. 
It was agreed the Holland family had done far more than they needed to in respect of the new Simons Cross Allotment site and maybe the Parish Council should send a letter to thank them.  Action – Cllr Chenery and Anne Westover to compile letter.

Addendum to Tenancy Agreement – Mick Miller circulated a proposed addendum to be added to the Tenancy Agreement for the new Simons Cross site plot holders and asked for Committee members thoughts.  The addendum related to matters regarding Hedges and Paths, Water, Hoses and Bonfires and Buildings and Structures.  Cllr Jenkinson stated this document should be attached as an addendum to all new Simons Cross site allotment holders.  The proposed addendum was Approved Unanimously by the Committee and it was agreed Cllr Jenkinson would sign this document.  Action – Clerk to request electronic copy of addendum.
There was a brief discussion regarding the deer fencing and it was agreed the Parish Council would need to budget for the replacement of this and allotment rents would need to be monitored in order to take this matter into consideration going forward.  

9.   To consider any matters relating to the cemetery

9.1 - Cemetery Regulations 

Anne Westover reported she had carried out some further work to these with Linda Merriam to which she gave details.  She advised the final draft would be circulated to all members, once complete.  Anne Westover reported some old regulations have also been found in the Archive Centre.

9.2 - Emptying of Bins

Anne Westover reported the bins had now been emptied following Cllr Ropers visit to ES Norse.  It was agreed the Cemetery Group would continue to monitor this matter. 

9.3 – Any other matters relating to the cemetery 

The Clerk confirmed that Cllr Roper has now resigned as Chairman and from Cemetery Group completely.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Roper for the work he had carried out to date.
10. Markets Update
The Clerk confirmed the Summer Market went extremely well and as a result it is hoped that a few more stalls will attend the weekly Wednesday market.

Weekly Market

Fish Stall – The Clerk reported that Dave Coote has confirmed that he will be attending on a regular basis.

Anne Westover suggested an e-mail should be sent via the round robin advertising the weekly market.

Christmas Market – Saturday 7th December 2019 

The Clerk reported that stallholders at the Summer Market had suggested this event could be held indoors.  She advised she had been considering the option of hiring a large marquee to hold this event and asked for Committee members thoughts.
It was agreed the Clerk should investigate this option further and update Committee members in relations to costs.  Anne Westover suggested that stallholders should be asked to pay their pitch fees in advance and also be asked not to pack up until the end of the market.  

    10.
Any other matters arising
Police meeting matters
It was agreed that Cllr Roper would report on the following matters at the forthcoming SNT meeting:-

Bus shelter lighting to be switched off at 7:30pm.
Speed enforcement – ask for results of recent visit.
Enquire if any anti-social behaviour has been carried out or reported.

Mill Lane Junction
Cllr Roper raised concerns despite the hedge being cut there is still not clear vision when turning at this junction.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested a mirror could prove beneficial if sited to which there was a brief discussion.    

The Clerk gave details regarding a telephone call she had received in respect of fly tipping occurring in the hedge at Orchard Close.  It was agreed that Adrian Clarke should be asked to look into this matter and report back to the Clerk in order so she could consider what action needed to be taken.  Action – Clerk to liaise with Adrian Clarke.
Anne Westover gave details regarding a Public Event in respect of Stage 4 of the Sizewell C Public Consultation that would be held on 4th September 2019 and confirmed that a flyer regarding this event would be distributed to all households.

    12.   Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held on Monday 21st October 2019.
There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 10:15pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
�I always have concerns about ‘provided details’ minutes should say what the details are surely?





